Minutes of SSCC Faculty Senate

November 6, 2008

Members Present: Mike Hickey (Senate Co-President), Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Heidi Lyman (Senate Secretary) , Randy Nelson (FACTC), Jeanne Horan (Part-time Rep), Rick Downs (Academic Programs),  Don Howard (Counseling), Suzanne Quillian (Academic Programs), Patience Browne (Academic Programs), Esther Sunde (Library), Sandy Newman (General Studies/ESL), Tom Mayburry (BAS Hospitality Management),  Jane Harness(General Studies/ABE/GED), Ed Stegall (Air Transportation), Eric Gimnes (Basic & Transitional Studies)
Guests:  Don Bissonnette, Betsy McConnell-Gutierrez, Olga Shatanova, William Kazul & Habeeba Amal (student representatives)
Members Absent: Jian Zou (Grievance Chair), Van Bobbitt (Horticulture), Gila Burton-Curl (work Force), Doug Clapper (Ground Transportation),  Jason Cromwell (Duwamish Apprenticeship Programs), Ryan Dorman(Academic Programs), Asha Esterberg-Tran (Academic Programs),  Martin Sauer (Academic Programs), Christopher Harris (Culinary Arts), Sindy Jo (Nursing), Jennifer Evans (Tech ED/Business)   
Meeting convened at 2:00 pm, chaired by Mike Hickey

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

October minutes were discussed, edited, and approved with edits.

UNIT REPORTS
BTS (Basic and Transitional Studies):
BTS includes the areas of ABE and ESL (Adult Basic Education and English as a Second Language).  Jane Harness said they have too many FTE’s and enrollment is booming.  New Holly and BTS classes visited the main campus where they went on tours and attended workshops.  BTS transition day put on by the BTS transition committee went very well with 75 to 100 students in attendance.  
Academic Programs:
 Biology, Nutrition, and Psychology are hiring full-time teachers.  The positions should be filled and start on the first day of winter quarter 2009.  Suzanne Quillian said most faculty are very involved with accreditation right now and it is progressing as expected.

Counseling:

Don Howard mentioned the workshops they have been putting on like Personal Responsibility have been well attended.  In that particular work shop they focus on what it takes to be a good student also.
Aviation:

They will not be hiring a new instructor even though they need one and have the students to run the classes.  Instead they will cancel the classes.

Hospitality Management:

Tom Mayburry mentioned they will have a career day to make sure their students are employed.  It is scheduled for March 12th, 2009 from 9 am – 9 pm.  They will be inviting other colleges with hospitality programs.  They will also bring in 50 organizations involved with Hotels, travel etc. 
General Studies/ESL:

Sandra Newman visited New Holly and put on some workshops.  Transition day put on by the counselors went very well with 75 to 100 students in attendance.
OLD BUSINESS

Textbook Rental Program:
William Kazul (USBP) and Habeeba Amal represented the students from South.  They are concerned about the escalating costs of text books.  A text book rental program or copy off portions of textbooks that are used rather than require students to purchase a book.  William said there are options to purchasing these expensive books and that is his number one goal to look at as USBP.  Our book store is owned by Barnes and Nobel, not the college.  We cannot open another store; we must work with Barnes and Nobel.  William suggested five alternatives; 1) Copy off needed materials and work within copyright laws. 2) North Seattle community College had a presentation put on by Cabel Greene on open text books.  Maybe we could also do this.  3) Patience Browne said you can customize your textbooks by cutting out unneeded sections through the publisher.  She did this and cut the cost from $85 to $60. 4) e-books can be downloaded for free. 5) William looked into a text book rental program.  He would like to try this text book rental program out with a few books.  We need to commit to using the same edition of a book for a few years to make this work.  Barnes and Nobel are willing to work with William on this.
NEW BUSINESS

Boeing Hospitality- Professional Development/Research Grants:

Boeing has made a gift to South Seattle community College of 10,000 to 15,000 dollars to be available for faculty development.  There are also funds available through our foundation.  Tom Mayburry said there is a school in Nevada that recently went from a two year college to a four year college.  They said they needed more research dollars.  There is an institutional obligation to fund research.  The money coming from tuition pool will not be move into the foundation.  Tom would like to draw the parameters themselves with help from Mary Jo White, Kurt Buttleman, and whoever else may be recommended.  Tom would like faculty senate to approve this.  A motion was made to have dollars be allocated for faculty research on an annual basis.  Two faculty members need to be on this committee to set up the parameters of allocating the funds.  Interested faculty need to submit to Tom a paragraph explaining why they would like to on this committee.
Funding of Correctional Education:

Work Force funding of teachers is external.  Our union and faculty have been heavily involved in the state funding documents.  Two union representatives at the last meeting failed to speak up and we got zero dollars currently.  If a formula existed on how to get money from the state for these positions, based on number of students served, we would be getting much more than we have got in the past.  Joe Garcia is going to construct a letter to ask for dollars because otherwise we will not get enough money to fund faculty.  A motion was made to engage politically in this funding.  
Funding for Fitness and Wellness Center:

Betsy McConnell-Gutierrez spoke about budget issues.  In campus services they have been told they can fill two out the five positions that have been emptied recently due to retirement or leaving. Classified positions are not being refilled when they were originally in the budget.  There is a new sum of money available but they do not want to use it for wages because it may not be sustainable.  They are trying to make classified positions into exempt positions.  They are upset because when they lose a position it is really hard to get it back.  Our childcare here at South is the Nordstroms of childcare.  But there is mold in the childcare facility.  People are getting sick over there.  They want to put the money into a new fitness center.  Mike Hickey said they should use the money to fill Mike Klim’s position in IT.  They must dedicate the money to something or they will lose it.  If they put the money into a fitness center and had to charge a fee for use, would people here at South do that?  The student government generates a half a million dollars a year, perhaps they should pay for some of it.  The VP from finance indicated it needed to be moved from a secure account to a secure account now or we will lose it.  Joe Garcia indicated he supported moving the money under the condition that the funds be used for a one time only expenditure.  If it is a student fitness center, students should pay for it.  Further deliberation on how the money is going to be spent needs to be had and full consultation with faculty senate and other appropriate committees.  Faculty Senate supports moving the funds into a secure account for a one-time purpose.  A motion was passed to get this information on to Jill Wakefield as soon as possible. 
Meeting adjourned at 4:00pm 

Minutes submitted by Heidi Lyman

The Faculty Senate at South Seattle Community College is an action-oriented body. It gives voice and focus to the broad scope of faculty concerns, ideas, and needs that relate to the education and training of our students and to the working relationships within the campus community. The Senate reflects a dynamic, professional spirit; and it promotes respect and the free exchange of ideas and information.
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